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university and province, or a significant reduction in our assessment of
Western's resilience to an Ontario default scenario could also cause us to
lower the ratings on the university, potentially to on par with or below those
on the province, depending on the severity.

Upside scenario
An improvement in Western's already healthy enterprise profile could lead to a
positive rating action. Specifically, a selectivity ratio below 50% and
increased geographic diversification of the student body, with out-of-province
students accounting for more than 30% of total full-time equivalents (FTEs),
could lead to a positive rating action in the next two years.

Rationale

The ratings on Western reflect the university's stand-alone credit profile,
which S&P Global Ratings assesses at 'aa' based on very strong enterprise and
financial profiles. Over the past 20 years, Western has remained committed to
improving student quality metrics, which have translated into superior average
entering grades and remarkable graduation and retention rates. Our assessment
of the university's enterprise profile reflects a healthy enrollment and
demand profile, strong management and governance practices, low industry risk,
and Ontario's extremely strong economic fundamentals. We base our assessment
of the financial profile on Western's robust financial management policies,
history of strong financial performance, and high levels of cash and available
financial resources. In our opinion, the university's challenging operating
environment with newly mandated tuition cuts, relatively limited geographic



and enrollment profile. Western benefits from solid student quality metrics; a
robust selectivity rate below 60%; excellent first-year retention rates of
over 90% in recent years; and exceptional faculty quality, with substantially
all faculty members having PhDs or equivalent degrees. Headcount has increased
modestly in the past several years. The university will focus its enrollment
growth efforts on attracting more international and graduate students,
although competition for these students is high. The university is a member of
the U15, a group of leading research-intensive universities in Canada. In
fiscal 2018, it received C$257 million in research-related grants and
contracts, which have been slowly increasing in the past several years.
Western has exceeded its C$750 million fundraising goal under its Be
Exceptional campaign, launched in 2007, demonstrating effective fundraising
capacity.

The university's senior administration has been largely stable. In our view,
it has sufficient depth and expertise, and has demonstrated consistent
operational effectiveness, which we believe lends stability to the credit
profile. Overall, we view Western's transparency and disclosure to be good,
with policies and procedures that adequately mitigate risks. The university
conducts its activities according to a four-year operating and capital plan
that contains what we view as appropriate assumptions. It prepares externally
audited financial statements, which have been unqualified; and has formal
policies for endowments, investments, debt, and reserves.

In our opinion, Western has a very strong financial profile, largely in line
with the medians for 'AA' rated public colleges and universities. Its adjusted
weighted-average operating margin was 11.5% in the past three fiscal years
because enrollment growth has been stronger than the university had forecast,
resulting in higher tuition revenue. Western, along with other Ontario
universities, will face increased budget pressure from the government's
requirement to cut domestic tuition fees by 10% in fiscal 2020 and freeze it
the following year. The university's budget for fiscal 2020 is not yet
available, but given Western's strong balances and the possibility of
expenditure control and enrollment growth, we believe the university will be
able to accommodate these cuts without falling into a deficit position.

In our view, the university has a relatively moderate debt burden. At fiscal



university's debt burden is manageable, given Western's good operating
performance and the healthy level of available resources equal to 2.2x debt
based on a three-year weighted average. The university does not expect
additional external debt in the next several years and we believe that debt
service coverage will remain more than adequate throughout our outlook
horizon.

Among rated Canadian universities, Western is the only one to sponsor a pure
defined contribution pension plan for current employees that shifts the plan's
investment risks away from itself. This contrasts with some institutions that
face the potential requirement to make special solvency payments on their
pension plan deficits. The university has a legacy defined benefit plan that
was in a very modest surplus position of C$1.02 million at year-end 2017, and
we do not consider the liabilities associated with this plan significant. The
majority of Western's postemployment liabilities relate to unfunded nonpension
benefits, such as medical and dental. At fiscal year-end 2018, these
liabilities amounted to C$495.3 million, up 4.6% from the previous year.

Based on public disclosures, we do not believe that Western has any additional
contingent liabilities that could materially affect our view of its credit
profile.

Liquidity
At fiscal year-end 2018, total cash and investments increased to C$1.9 billion
from C$1.7 billion in 2017, equal to over 5x our debt estimate and more than
2x our measure of available resources, and indicating very robust liquidity.



financial resources would meet ongoing operational and debt service
requirements should the government default and temporarily suspend payments to
Western. In addition, the differential reflects our belief that the university
operates independently of the Ontario government as an autonomous legal entity
with ownership of its assets. The board is responsible for the management,
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express our view on rating relevant factors, have specific meanings ascribed
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